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PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2003 FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUl
(C.C. Nos. 01-244, 02-8 and 02-53; Bill No. __ (2001); and MISC.
Communication)

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gave/) . .. Okay. Members, the Council's Committee on Budget and
Finance will come to order. Welcome to the Hana Community, East Maui Community.
We thank you for coming before the Budget and Finance Committee of the County
Council to share your thoughts and your, your words with us this evening. To introduce
the members of the Council's Committee, I will ask Mr. Robert Carroll, the East Maui
Member to do the introduction this evening.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. To my left we have, as he has just said,
Riki Hokama, our Budget Chair; to my right we have Alan Arakawa; and to Riki's left we
have Jo Anne Johnson from Lahaina; and our own Hana girl Charmaine Tavares. And
thank you all for coming today. Riki.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Also assisting the Committee's efforts this evening, we have Gary
Saldana from our Council Analyst Department or Division as well as Pauline Martins,
our Committee Secretary, assisting us in the recordation of the testimony this evening.
We thank you again Hana for sharing this evening with us. Last year we can tell you
that we were well aware of the blackout and so we're all fighting the sunlight to ensure
that everybody have a chance to testify. We do not come and visit you very often
therefore, I have, I will not be asking anyone to keep your remarks within three minutes.
Take your time and say what you need to say to us and if you have questions, please
ask the questions and we'll respond as best we can. Tonight the first person that's
gonna be testifying is Mr. Anders Lyons. So, if you will please, again, everyone state
your name for the record and proceed with your testimony.
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.. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. LYONS: Aloha.
My name is Anders Lyons.
I'm the Director for the Nature
Conservancy's Maui Programs and I am here representing four watershed partnerships
on Maui, Molokai, and Lanai. Aloha, Mr. Chairman, and aloha Budget and Finance
Committee Members.
I'm here today to ask that you support Mayor Apana's
appropriation of $100,000 for watershed protection and to ask that you support all four
of Maui County's watershed partner.. , partnerships with an additional $150,000.
Together this $250,000 will go to support one of the most complex and important tasks
facing us today, the protection of our native forested watersheds. Hawaii's natural
environment is the lifeblood of our economy. Our rain forested mountains provided
beautiful backdrop for our island home, but they are more than just beautiful, our
rainforest provide our islands fresh water, they protect our world-class beaches, reefs
and fisheries from destructive runoff and sediment, they help moderate our cool climate,
they provide habitat for our many endangered native birds and plants, and they provide
a vital link to the survival of Hawaiian cultural practices. Billions of gallons of surface
water are collected from Maui County's forested watersheds each year. This water is
then used for the business, agricultural, and domestic needs of Maui County, but we
have reached a critical time for the efficient and clean delivery of water. The continual
introduction of nonnative plants to Hawaii combined with the rampant rousing of feral
animals such as pigs, deer, cattle, and goats has to come to a head. We must act now
to protect these watersheds or face a rapid deg .. , degradation of the forest cover which
captures and delivers our precious water. The relationship of our forested uplands to a
dependable supply of clean, fresh water was recognized a century ago by public and
private interest. Alarmed by the massive deforestation caused by free roaming cattle,
they implemented a forest management program to secure water for growing sugar and
pineapple. Today we reap the benefits of this investment but we no longer have a
well-funded watershed management program to ensure our future water supply. Public
investment in watershed management has diminished and once again our forested
watersheds are degrading. The recent formation of four watershed partnerships on
Maui, Molokai, and Lanai is reversing that trend. These public/private partnerships
reflect a new understanding of how native forests are vital to the preservation of water
resources and as a result of these efforts, more and more forest acres are being
protected but they need your support.
Money contributed by the County to these partnerships will be administered by
professional land managers assuring the effective use of those funds. In addition to
directly benefiting the forested watersheds and ultimately the collection of water from
them, County appropriations will serve as matching funds to bring in additional dollars
from private, State and Federal sources. While matching requirements vary among
different donor agencies, I can assure you that the money being requested today will
serve to draw additional funds into Maui County. In conclusion, I would like to thank you
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for your consideration of this request and ask that you fully fund the $250,000. This
money will not only protect our valuable water resources but also will draw additional
financial resources into Maui County and fund employment of Maui County residents.
In addition, Mr. Chair, I'd, I'd like address a couple of issues that came up from Council
members as well as members of the public regarding funding of these watershed
partnerships. I'd like to assure the committee members that the Department of Water
Supply is intimately involved in protection of our water forested watersheds. They are
founding members in both the East and West Maui Watershed Partnerships but they
also provide financial support to member agencies such as the Nature Conservancy.
For example, they have given $60,000 in four progressive years. So that's four times
$60,000 which in turn was matched 2 to 1 by the State of Hawaii. So, each $1
was ... was matched two ... with two State dollars. The Department of Water Supply
has provided 75,000 in an additional year and now the conservancy has a proposal in
with the department for $100,000 for next fiscal year. On West Maui they--and I'm a
little less clear about the exact figures on this--but on West Maui they have provided
funding for fencing projects in consort with Puu Kukui Watershed and also fencing funds
for the West Maui Mountains Watershed Partnership. In addition, they have provided
funding for biological controls of tib .. , tibouchina(?) or
, a member of the
Melastome(?) family related to miconia, not quite as devastating as miconia but, but
definitely a major problem on West and East Maui. In addition, there was some public
concern about Castle and Cooke support of Lanai programs. I can tell you that Castle
and Cooke has dedicated no less than $952,000 to the protection of Lanai Hale over the
next few years and that, that includes fencing and operational funds. This sounds like a
lot of money, I know, but these are huge complex tasks. We have about 250,000 acres
of native forest in Maui County and it takes a lot of money to stop the degradation that's
happening and then additional funds for the management or the continual maintenance
of those forested watersheds. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Questions for Mr. Lyons?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I wanted to find out, do you know what section of the
budget the 100,000 is allotted in?
MR. LYONS: Actually, I'm not sure at the moment but I have, I do have a call into the Mayor's
Office to find that out.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And the only reason I asked this is because I've got, you
know, where we funded programs of this type before underneath all the ... like the
watershed project and it has miconia by it, there's a zero in that section this year, you
know, for the 2003 budget and then we have the ... another area that it might have
been in was environmental protection and that's $200,000 but I don't know if it falls
within either one of those. So, if you could help us to find out where that might be that
would be--
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MR. LYONS: I will-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --that would be-MR. LYONS: --absolutely find that out for you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Alright. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions? Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. LYONS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have--and if I am mispronouncing your name, please forgive me
and make your correction. Alex Micha ...
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Michailidis.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Michailidis. Alex, it's your turn.
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Thank you. My name is Alex Michailidis and I'm the Watershed
Coordinator for the East Maui Watershed Partnership. Aloha, Mr. Chairman, Budget
and Finance Committee Members, and members of the community. I'm here today to
request your support of Mayor Apana's appropriation of $100,000 for watershed
protection and also request your support of an additional 150,000 to be added to the
Mayor's budget for all four of Maui County's watershed partnership protection efforts.
The East Maui Watershed is comprised of 100,000 acres of native forested ecosystems,
representing the largest intact native forested area on the island of Maui and one of the
largest intact native areas in the State of Hawaii. The watershed is habitat for the
world's greatest concentration of endangered birds as well as several plant and animal
species found nowhere else in the world. The native forest cover is known to be the
most efficient and clean collector and distributor of surface water therefore, protection of
the native forest not only protects habitat for rare and endangered plants and birds, but
also provides Maui with a clean and renewable source of fresh water. Unfortunately,
feral animal disturbance and invasive weeds are degrading the native forest ecosystem.
Animal disturbance causes heavy erosion of the soil layer and increases the potential
for flooding of our streams and death to Maui's coastal reefs. Nonnative plants then
invade these disturbed areas and compete with our native plant species. Only an intact
native ecosystem devoid of feral animal disturbance can resist the invasion of nonnative
weeds. The goal of the partnership is to ensure that residents of Maui have a clean
supply of fresh water for domestic, commercial and agricultural uses. Our goal will be
achieved by implementing several programs, including fence construction and
maintenance, the removal of exotic plant and animal species within the watershed,
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implementing runoff and stream protection measures, and monitoring water quality to
ensure Maui's water is safe to drink and beaches are clean to swim in.
The current members of the partnership cannot do this work alone and within the next
several months the partnership expects to hire up to six employees for this full-time
task. I have worked with several Keanae and Hana residents who served as temporary
employees for the National Park Service and the Maui Invasive Species Committee.
These young men and women have gained valuable experience in the natural resource
management profession, learning skills that will enable them to apply for more
permanent positions. This creates economic stability for their family and preserves the
cultural integrity of East Maui's watershed. Water is a precious resource and must be
cared for. As leaders in our community, we must ensure that this resource is, is
protected so that Maui's most precious resource, her children, can benefit from our
current watershed protection efforts. The partnership is continually pursuing other
sources of funding and is not relying solely on Maui County appropriation. However,
County appropriations increase the partnership's ability to care for and manage the
watershed and will serve as a source of funding for natural resource protection positions
for East Maui's residents. Perhaps most importantly, County appropriations will enable
the partnership to receive matching or in-kind funds from other Federal, State and
private donor agencies. Therefore, County money will generate additional funding
opportunities for all of Maui County's watershed protection programs. Thank you for
your time and consideration of this request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the testifier this evening? If not, thank you very much,
Alex.
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have Jo-Ann Carreira. Hold on please Jo-Ann. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Alex, Alex ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Alex, can you return to the ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: '" could I ask you a question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... mic, please?
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Do you have the data available anywhere that will show how
much work you've actually been able to accomplish with the funds that we've been
giving you in the past and how much more you need to accomplish?
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MR. MICHAILIDIS: I'm new to the job. I've been here for about two months now. I am aware
and perhaps Anders can respond also if I can't answer your question completely.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah.
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Currently, the fencing project that's
encompasses approximately 10 miles. Right now,
finished through partnership efforts. Based upon
approximately $100,000 per mile of fence installed.

going on in the watershed entirely
I believe, about 5 miles have been
the data that I have seen, it cost
Um ...

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Let me ask you a different way then.
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Can you get that information together and sort of get it to us?
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Rather than trying to stumble through it, 1-MR. MICHAILIDIS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --really wanna see that actual data because in order to ... in
order to project what we're gonna need as far as budgeting, we need to have some real
concrete information so we can see what is being accomplished, what the, the total task
needs to be ...
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and then what the plan is to attack that total task.
MR. MICHAILIDIS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. MICHAILIDIS: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Alex while he's up? Okay. Thank you very
much, Alex. Jo-Ann, if you would please come share your thoughts tonight?
MS. CARREIRA: Aloha. I'm Jo-Ann Carreira. I, I first wanted to comment, just thank the
County for putting in a lot of dollars into Hana, the community. And some of the projects
that I'm personally seeing is ... we have Hui Malama who's doing the GED Program
and we wanted that to continue to be supported and also the, all these youths here for
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their MEO Youth Bank. And then we also wanted to support the, the workforce and all
that extra dollars that you guys brought in from Dengue and the workforce and that
economic development. I wanted to thank you for that too and also for the money for
the dances that we asked for back in August in the Mayor's Budget Committee. So, the
youth center now has that money and we appreciate that too. And now, I was just going
over this book and I'm, I'm not too sure if I'm reading it correctly, but I'm, I'm sort of
concerned about the budget that is appropriated for all these bridge replacements.
Some of the bridges was listed in the budget maybe last year so, for repair and now we
got it, budgets down here for replacement and I don't know, right now it's like coming to
the community one bridge at a time. And so, it's, it's hard to see the preservation plan
when it's one bridge at a time. So, how do we help out with that? And also in the
budget I didn't notice any money, but then again I don't know how to read that, I didn't
notice any money for enforcement for some of the cultural needs and their preservation
needs, like for instance the bridge enforcement, the weight limits and, and all things like
that that helps to eat up the bridges. So, that's all. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Jo-Ann. Mr. Carroll, any comments for Ms. Carreira?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. As for the bridges, the replacement
money, that was, of course, for the one bridge that we had the hearings on that we're
still working on ... uh ... the Wailua one. But as for a plan to cover all the bridges, we
hope to be able to have a plan in place. I don't know if we're gonna have to do one
bridge first. I was hoping that, that worst, the worst bridge, we might be able to replace
it, but before we do any other bridges, that a plan would be in place for all of the rest of
the bridges. I don't want to delay that one bridge, but before we do another bridge, a
plan should be in place and I will do everything I can to make sure a plan is in place to
cover every other one. And, of course, we're gonna be having hearing, more hearings
on that and even the one bridge that we had the hearing at the new school last month.
That's not a done deal yet. We're still working on details on that, how to do it. So, it's
gonna be a work in progress.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Jo-Ann? Okay. Thank you, Jo-Ann. Next
we have Tony Angelini.
MR. ANGELINI: Aloha. My name is Tony Angelini. I represent Ohana Makamae and its
Director Ray Henderson. And I'm not here to ask for anything but to thank the Mayor
and the Committee for all the past and future assistance that you have given us to help
our community. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Tony. We appreciate those comments. Next we have Keoki
Kalani.
MR. KALANI: Aloha. I'm with the Hana Youth Center and I've been working as the Executive
Director now for approximately two months and I too am, I have learned a lot within
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those two months and I'm very grateful to the County of Ma .. , of Maui for helping our
organization. And we appreciate the support and you can believe me that you're
making me productive and I'm learning to be resourceful and how to collaborate with
other agencies to help our, our children. I appreciate the recent allowance in helping
me amend my budget so that I could make some improvements to the youth center and
we're gonna be moving forward in making those changes very soon. We also are
planning a renovation of our youth center and we are awaiting an architect who will be
providing us with this assistance as an in-kind donation. And we're also gonna be
sourcing out for co-sponsors with other grant sources and we will also be collaborating
with PTSA Construction apprenticeship that is happening at the Hana school as well.
So, we're trying. I also wanted to bring up something on a different note. I wanted our
children to have the opportunity to learn how to give back to the community and we are
planning this in our next fiscal year and we were looking into speaking to adopting a
highway. And I know that State has a, has a, a program in place and we was
wondering if the County would support such an idea because if we were to go ahead
and proceed with the State, it would be out towards Keanae or/and beyond because the
highway, the State portion is coming in and it ends in Hana Town. And there's a lot of
highway here in Hana in which agencies could assist in this type of program as well.
But that's all, and thank you once again for this privilege to come and say, say.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Keoki. Any questions for Mr. Kalani? Seeing none. Thank you
very much for coming tonight. Next we have John Blumer-Buell.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Good evening, Council Members. My name's John Blumer-Buell and
I'm testifying on my own behalf this evening. For most of the last 15 years or so I've
always supported a couple things and one of 'em is the MEO buses for our seniors. So
that's, that's always number one on my list. Number two is the Daycare Center but that
is I don't think in business at this point again. But I would like to point out that the senior
center is doing a lot of good, so there should be support in the budget for that. My wife,
Crystal who is a long-term teacher at Hana School and is taking a class tonight asked
me to testify on her behalf for support of the Maui Cultural and Arts Center Outreach
Program for Hana and other remote others, such as other remote areas, Lanai, Molokai,
and wherever. But she's told me that it's been very successful in Hana so she asked
me to testify for that.
The next item I'd like to see you support is the Maui Food Bank. I have for many years
testified for setting up a rainy day fund for emergencies and the fact that there was
enough money available in at least discretionary spending. It meant that a lot of people
that wouldn't have had a good meal after 9/11 were able to feed their families. So, I
suggest that you take a real hard look at the Maui Food Bank and what, what would
happen if we had another situation like that. I would like to see a line item for
maintenance and repair and preservation of the Hana District bridges under a County
jurisdiction. And although the County has spent a great deal of money on preservation
pia .. , plan, there will not be preservation of any bridges and I mean any bridges without
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a budgetary commitment. The bridges are degrading on a daily basis and I will raise
this, I plan to raise this issue in much more detail before your Public Works Committee.
But just in going through this budget on a cursory, look under 4-3, you know, here they
have a Koukouai Bridge Replacement. Koukouai Bridge has always been a bridge that
was suppose to be preserved. Everybody has said that, the Public Works Department,
the Mayor's Office. And I'll tell yeah, there is a growing credibility gap between the
reality of preserve in these bridges and what is really going on. That, that's to be raised
at another time. One of the things the County says, oh, there's no mo .. , money for
maintenance. There's some good people that have come forward with preservation
plans which would be the first step in maintaining. I believe our County crews out here
are very competent once you get the, the wraps or whatever, certain bridges can be
preserved with. I think our County workers are very capable of maintaining the bridges.
The next item. I've spent a lot of time working on planning issues all the way back to
"Decisions Maui", which is what the general plan came out of and I currently serve on
the Mayor's Smart Growth Committee. I would like to see a budgetary mandate for the
Planning Department to complete a growth management plan in the next six months as
envisioned by the General Plan more than ten years ago. Another long-term issue--and
as Bob Carroll will note that this has been talked about for at least 15 years--and that is
a study of a low tech sewage treatment system around Hana Bay.
And that's a
long-term thing but it's, you know, the reef out here has ... has died a lot of it and
there's sewage injection wells around Hana Bay. It's all cesspools. And, you know, that
would be one ... a good one to put in motion. I would like to comment on the
watershed protection. I've supported those programs from the start. They need to be in
better communication with the communities. There's no question that the, that the
African tulip needs to be identified as an invasive species at this point. That needs to
be added to the list and it's, the seeds are floating up to higher elevations. Don Reeser
from the National Report is very concerned about that. I mean it's another major
invasive species that has taken over Kaeleku near the Hana Airport to the extent that
it's killed a lot of the guavas. That's a powerful invasive species to be able to wipe out
the guavas. Lastly, I would like to thank the Mayor Apana's Administration and Council
Representative Robert Carroll for helping the East Maui Taro Festival get through this
year's budgetary request and for some good support for the community on that front.
And I appreciate your efforts to make it work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Any questions for Mr. Blumer-Buell? If not, thank
you very much, John. Next we have Sam Millington.
MR. MILLINGTON: Aloha, Mr. Chair. Aloha, Members of the Budget and Finance Committee.
I've driven out in support of the, our Hana, Hui--I'm the Executive Director of Hui
Malama and I've driven out from Wailuku in support of our Hana teachers and students.
Two years ago when money was allocated originally to the preschool and then
Kamehameha Schools went out, Department of Housing and Human Concerns--I guess
18 months ago--contacted us about starting some programs in Hana and we spent
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about four months. I think I made six trips and one of my staff made three others talking
to members of the community, finding out what kinds of programs the community
wanted. And it, it turned out that probably the two most pressing needs were aGED
program for young adults and adults and a literacy program, which has kind of
transformed into an intergenerational literacy program. Keala lono is been, has been
teaching the GED program that started up last summer. She can give you the exact
dates. We've already had four graduates. We prevailed upon Department of Education
to come out here and do the testing because that had been an obstacle in the past. So,
we were able to leverage that resource. Maryann Nakama has been doing an
intergenerational literacy program for East MauL In the Major's budget, he has
allocated monies for us to continue that program and expand it. Keala now has
15--well, I think it's 15 students--and also there's a need for her to be, spend some time
counseling them because it's not enough simply to provide the educational training. It's
also how can we connect folks to the opportunities that are available once you get your
GED. So, the monies that we've spoken extensively with Councilmember Carroll--and
we're very appreciative for his support--and the monies allocated will be devoted solely
towards Hana and solely towards expanding this program. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Millington. Questions? Seeing none. Thank you very
much for coming this evening. Next we have Keala lono.
MS. lONO: Aloha kakou. I represent GED at Hui Malama learning Center. I'm their teacher
in Hana. And first I wanna publicly thank the collaborative effort we've had from QlCC,
Ohana Makamae. We've also had support just, you know, personal support from AlU
Like--and who else-. There's a lot of people that have actually come and just
been a part of the program. And so I wanna publicly thank them. Like Sam was
mentioning, we had four students last year with some of the seed money that got us
going. Now, we have over 13 and hopefully they'll graduate this year also. And from
this point, I just wanna thank you for your ... you know, your ... continued support and
mahalo everyone.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Keala. Any questions? Seeing none. Next we have Aunty
Kuulei Haina.
MS. HAINA: Aloha, Council Members and welcome to Hana. My name is Aunty Kuulei Haina
and I'm also the Mayor of Hana. We gotta strike that out. The community don't know
that. I'm in support of the Hui Malama Program for the GED, which I am a member of. I
am a student of that class and this is my second time around and if the Council is good,
they can give me an honorary if I don't pass the second one. And I'm in support of this
program and my teacher, my teacher is very, very encouraging to me and to the rest of
the students in the class. And thank you very much for the support. I am also, I also,
I'm also the Vice President for the East Maui Taro Festival and I would like to thank
Uncle Bob for getting us the money so we can continue our program for the East Maui
Taro Festival. Thank you so much, Council. And I ... I'm also in support of the CRC,
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having a member from Hana, someone who lives in Hana who knows Hana to be on the
CRC. So, please look into this and consider someone from Hana, a Hawaiian
especially. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mrs. Haina. And Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes. As for the CRC, I will be supporting a position for
somebody from Hana and I will be strongly trying to get somebody on here. I know that
we can get somebody on there and I hope the Council will give me the, the support to
put a Hana person on the CRC. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Bob. So, yeah, so to add another commercial to what
Mr. Carroll said, please when, you know, there's no time when you can apply to wanna
volunteer for your community or your County. So, you know, if you ... you can ask the
Council Office in Hana, I guess, through to Mr. Carroll's efforts. You can fill out the form
anytime of the year, January, February, December, it doesn't matter. Just say you're
interested in serving, what boards or commission you would like to be considered for
and we'll be more than happy to ask the Mayor to give all of you consideration. So,
thank you. Next we have Jimie Howard.
MR. HOWARD: My name is Jimie Howard and I'm representing Hale Hulu Mamo Senior
Center. And I just wanted to speak for the director who was unable to be at this
meeting this evening, just to thank all of you, especially Bob Carroll for the support in
having such a program. And I was also asked to speak personally from my experience
of being there. I work there with the Arts and Craft Programs and being a new resident
of Hana, I think it's very important that all the support that is possibly able to be given to
this organization be given primarily because the kupunas needed and the community
needs that, to have an outside support, whatever that may be, financial, political, power
that you have to continue to expand on this program. I feel that the kupunas here are
in, in, I won't say dire need, but need to have support of, of people other than the people
in the community. There are programs that would like to be expanded upon and
developed that will be very beneficial for them as well as the community. So, if you
could ... whenever this comes across your desk or phone or whatever it may be, that
you would have an open ear and open mind to ... and a heart to do that. Okay.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Howard. Any questions for Mr. Howard this
evening? Seeing none. We have ... I think this is Mark Robberman. Is that Mark or
Mary? I'm sorry if ... uh .... okay. Anyway, she was gonna speak for MEO tonight.
So, if she comes back before we're through, she'll be very much welcome to testify.
Next we have Tweetie Lind.
MS. LIND: Good evening, Council people. Hi Jo Anne. Good to see you come to Hana and
of course our Robert Carroll. Thank you all for coming to Hana and coming to listen to
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each one of us that have real good projects that are going on. First of all, I'd like to
introduce myself. My name is Tweetie Lind. I was born and raised in Hana. I have
nine children. I, I'm also involved in many different things. I have--but first of all, before
I go on to support what I'm doing, I wanted to say that being born and raised from Hana,
you go away, you come back. There are things that are here for you and there are
things that are not really for you but the purpose, of course, with so much things that are
happening in Hana, I'd like to speak from my heart exactly how I feel. You'll hear many
but few are from Hana and I just wanted to make that a point so that--you know, I'm
selling myself too, okay. Anyway, I'm also the President of the Kipahulu Community
Association. I'm also the President of the Hana District Pohaku, who have State land
that we work with the Kipahulu Community Association. I have a couple copies here. I
only have four copies.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We'll make sure everyone has copies.
MS.

Also I wanted to just pass this around.
LIND:
____ ... (inaudible) ...

This is pictures of my

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (inaudible) ...
MS. LIND: The project that we have has been, has been funded by the County in three
different years. What we'd like to do is, is have a commercial--it's not a commercial
kitchen--actually it's called a processing plant where we are able to process our
agriculture goods. I'm also a taro grower. So, I know what it's like not to have a place
so that you're able to sell your poi or any kind of projects. In Kipahulu, most of us are
agriculture people. So, we have worked collaboratively with the community and the
Pohaku to make this happen. The last picture that you see in, in, is actually the, the
structure of how it looks now, now. Oh, I kind of forgot what I was suppose to
say ... (inaudible) ... but it's all, it's all on that report and what we are asking for is to
continue the funding so that we are able to make a processing plant in Kipahulu. I
have, I have been advised by the Mayor to look for a place, in other words, in Hana but
not everybody wanting to do, to kinda get together and plan this. So, the Kipahulu
Association and the Pohaku stands very strongly in having a processing plant so we are
able to, to do our commercial pro .. , products. Also I'm also involved with the Kipahulu
Ohana. The Kipahulu Ohana has a ... has a cooperative agreement with the National
Park. So, doing this processing plant, we'd be able to take our food down to the
National Park and be up for sale, all packaged and all. So that is what the goal is. It's
also to create an economic job. In other words, I'm a farmer, I have to go and hassle
my own bean of how to get money. So, this is part of the process that we're, we're
trying to do. Actually, I was suppose to read that paper on you. So, forgive me. Okay.
I really hope that you can help to make this project a, a, a, a reality 'cause we worked
on this for the last 20 years. I tried to do a lunch wagon. It didn't work 'cause nobody
would lend me their kitchen. So, I couldn't create that. So that's why we're doing it this
way. And as you can see in the pictures, it's a lot of in-kind community work. And as
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you can see the material, isn't it a beautiful, beautiful building. We'd like to ask you
folks if you're ever out here in the Kipahulu area, please come by and visit our project
because--and the Kipahulu people are all organic so we have beautiful meals and we
always have a, an annual Thanksgiving picnic.
Another thing I wanted to--I support the Community Plan of 1999 and the reason is
because it's a bible, it's our guideline for Hana and, and, and I'm discouraging a lot of
discouragements that are on the plan. So, I hope that we can kinda stick to that plan
because it helps us a lot, especially for people like us who live here and who feel the
impact that's, that's coming on to us. I'm also a part of the bridges. And, yes, I support
the bridges not be broken down. And I know it's for security and safety reasons, but to
me, I look ahead, 10 years, 15 years from now, you make that bridge. That bridge is
big, it'll make our road bigger. So, I'm looking at that to be careful, support it, and
please keep it in restoration. In fact, we worked two years on that with the IHEM(?)
Group to make this a possibility. So, please look into that and this is one way of
preservation for Hana. Another thing is I also belong to the Taro Festival, so I wanna
thank you also too for supporting that and I also, I also belong to a Na Kupuna 0' Maui
Group that's, that we deal with kupuna. So, every project that I'm involved in, I always
have a kupuna council to follow me. And, and that way I get my, my support from them
and the families. Anyway, is there anything else
to add? Thank you very
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lind. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I'd just like to say that Tweetie, we do have the money in the
budget for the next phase of the Kipahulu Kitchen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr., Mr. Arakawa. Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for
Tweetie? If not, thank you very much, Tweetie. Next we have Lisa Hamilton.
MS. HAMILTON: Hello and, of course, thank you all for coming out. It's wonderful to see you
here. Just a few additional points. I appreciate John Blumer-Buell's comment. I think a
lot of good points about the bridges and developments and planning. And I'm
wondering, will those nine bridges, are they subject to an EA, EIS process as a totality?
In other words, if they're looked at, on as an individual basis, isn't that a piecemeal
approach, don't we need to see it as a whole? I don't know if that's come up. But it
seems to me an EIS would be needed for that whole project. That's a question that I
don't know if you can answer right now.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I can answer a part of that. When I was on the Planning
Commission last year, I moved the boundary for the shoreline management area to the
mauka side of the road. So, anything that's below the entire road in all of the bridges
are in the shoreline setback area.
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MS. HAMILTON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: So, hopefully ... but then there are some other rules that we
have to where certain construction does not need an EIS officially. So, I'm not too sure
if we would have to do one or not, but have to and should are two different
things ... (end of tape, start 18) ...
MS. HAMILTON: ... that, to look at them individually would be a segmentation. So, we can
talk about that some more. Of course, I'm very thankful and appreciative for your
continuing support by the County of the project out in Kipahulu. We're proud of that and
I think that you, you'll, you can be too. So that's wonderful. I wanted to talk about two
other things that I just sort of brought out and dusted off again 'cause I had written
grants for these projects earlier. One is, I know your, your planning department is
working on GIS, but the concept here is that if we can dust off the, the, the concept that
I developed a few years ago for the Hana District only, where we might be able to fill in
the pukas ... by the Planning Department specifically for the Hana District. And I was
talking today with Scott
. He would be the, the trained personnel who would be
able to, to come up with--first like we need to determine well, what, what are the
priorities? What's gonna be done by the County so that doesn't need to be done? But
are there significant puk .. , pukas where we can get a grip on what are, what is the
inventory here in terms of cultural resources? We're talking about ... pia .. , plants that
are coming in, the tulip trees, and other trees. They can be apparently identified by the
satellite imagery and that can be super imposed on the GIS. So, those are very
important planning tools. And in talking with Scott today, he seemed to feel that
between 2 and 5,000 would be what we would hope to see that would allow us to, to
see what we need to pull together. The kuleana(?) lands, are we going to include that
so we can know where they are? Do they have an impact as agricultural sites maybe
and, and so forth? And I think we are going to be planning this year, so a really good
planning tool, especially out here where there are big landowners still. And we really
have a chance to, to do comprehensive planning such that we can protect certain areas
and, and come up with trade .. , tradeoffs in other areas where development might occur
with less damage to the totality.
And then the other project that I'm hoping for some support or at least to have a chance
to talk to you folks about it again is a--I worked on this a few years ago--a newspaper for
the Hana District. Now, it may be that there are others in the community that are, are
on the same track with me on this and I'm sure that's the case. But what I would like to,
to do is get an incentive encouragement from the Council that you might fund a pilot
program for one year that would allow us to have four issues of, of the newspaper.
There'd be a, a, a spring/summer issue which would focus on summer programs for the
youth, a September/October issue that might focus on Aloha Week,
a ... December/January for Christmas, and then March/April would be focusing on Taro
Festival. And the thought would be for, if, if, if we could show that there were
contributions or, or pledges for contributions of $10,000, that the County might come up
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with 20 for this pilot program. So, I, I'm not really doing more than that now than finding
out if is this something we can talk about at all. So, those would be the two suggestions
that I have in addition to supporting the others that I mentioned.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Hamilton. Any questions for Ms. Hamilton this evening?
Okay. Thank you very much for ...
MS. HAMILTON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Cockett.

... coming this evening.

Next we have Pat Villi.., Villia .. , Villiarimo

MS. COCKETT: Aloha kakou. I'm better known by my students by PVC, it's easier, and much
mahalo to you Mr. Arakawa for your first PVC that you gave our, our project. I'm here
today as Executive Director of Kukulu Kumuhana, but I am not here for our
organization. I'm here to ... please understand that our organization, yes, we did get
2.4 million. It was for over a three-year period. The rumor has it that, that should be
enough for our students, our youth in the Hana District. It's a drop in the bucket for the
needs of our students. The State ... basically when Hana gets what we get from the
State, we are at the tail end. Our grant was primarily ... the first one was for a
curriculum development grant for ... in the school. We are partnering with the school
and so a lot of what we do is there for equipment and supply. We currently have over
25 employees, seven of which are students. So, we are trying to develop a youth
employment program. We also have ... and extra positions for Hana youth in the Hana
area during ... um ... the summer time so we can employ more students. But there
are major needs that because we are Kahikinui to Keanae, we are a very large area.
We did get blessed with three vans. We've been able to supply our vans for excursions
to get our students out to the various activities. The school bus broke down. Our vans
have been utilized to help get athletics out to their athletics. However, our brand new
van which we purchased last spring, now one of them has well over 10,000 miles on it.
This is--and we don't even have enough. I have to turn people away on occasion for
those busy weekends. We need more for our high school students as far as athletics,
for example, soccer, for a swimming pool. Hana needs a swim team. We need to be
able to learn those skills that a swimming pool would allow our students. Right now, all
they know how to do is how to bomb, to jump off the peer. We just had the pleasure of
joining Duke and last year he certified several students in lifeguard training. This year
he just certified another seven. So, they are certified in lifeguard. We have numerous
students that we've been able to certify through Duke's program with the MEO Youth
Bank and Kamalama(?) Program, First Aid, CPR, however, we would like to see every
high school student First Aid, CPR. Every student from the sixth grade on would be
great because we are a small community, we do not have the medical facilities. We are
outlaying areas where we--I mean distance is a problem as far as transportation for
programs like Keala's, we have the GED Program. We would like to have a tutoring
program, but how do we get our Kaupo students to the program? How do we get our
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Keanae students to the program? Yes? The question is, is we need after school
transportation as well as for the weekend transportation. We need youth employment
programs that not only help the Hana students but outlaying areas such as Tweetie's
program in the living farm. During the summer she is able to, through the ALU Like
Program supply jobs for youth. But what about during the school year, they don't have
anything to do and this is what our students want. They wanna be able to feel good
about themselves, to be able to learn those job skills, to be able to know how to get a
job. And so, there is a vast number of youth programs out there that they really turn to
you, the County, to help fund them to make the programs work. And last before I finish
speaking, I would like to personally thank our Mayor for our water meter, for our project
across the street, it's helping it bloom across the street and we're hoping to be able to
bless it by the Taro Fest and get it up and running by next August. As far as the amount
of help that we've gotten from the County in helping to clear the aina, it has been
overwhelming. So, much mahalo to the County and their help. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
Pat, for the lifeguard, the people that have been
certified--could you come back up? You said that we had some people that were
certified as lifeguards?
MS. COCKETT: Stand up.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Okay. To all of you, if you're certified, the County--we did put
it in the budget, the Council last year--to hire lifeguards this summer for Hana Bay. It's
in our budget and we will be hiring lifeguards for Hana Bay this summer.
MS. COCKETT: You gotta fight me because those are also employed by me. So ... yeah,
I'm - - COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Okay. So, I know we'll probably be hiring two, two ...
MS. COCKETT: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ... we'll probably be hiring two lifeguards for this summer. I
will get the information to Marni at our office. If you would like to apply, please see her
right away. I'll get the ... uh ... the forms faxed to you, to her tomorrow. So, if
anybody is interested in being a lifeguard at Hana Bay this summer, please go see
Marni at the Council Services Office at the school.

?: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: It ... uh ... yeah, it's only for the summer. We ... right now
in the winter it really wouldn't make much sense to have a lifeguard over there.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Pat. Next we have Mr. Duke Sevilla. Duke.
MR. SEVILLA: Good evening, Council Members, Alan, Bob, Riki, Jo-Anne, and Charmaine.
I'm back again. Anyway, year-to-year I come out and I advocate for the youth on Maui
and also the program that I'm initially in right now and that's the MEO Youth Bank. And
year in and year out I could, you know, brag about what we do and stuff like that, but,
you know, you'll just hear it from me. And it's not just all me, you know, it's, it's all of us
right here that, that make the programs work. First of all, before I start I wanted to
acknowledge the different programs that we have collaborated with in Hana and that is
Ha .. , Hale Hulu Mamo, is the Senior Center, Ohana Makamae, Kukulu Kumuhana,
Hana High Intermediate School, and Hui Malama. These are ... the programs that we
have been collaborating with to bring out services to Hana. Without their help and, you
know, I don't think we'd, we would be able to reach out this far. I wanna also thank
Mr. Bob Carroll too for, you know, helping us this year with some of the funding. One of
the things that I wanted to talk about is, is that, you know, like how we just plant seeds
in our youth? Well, I wanna plant a seed in the County Council members right now, is
that ... you know, I've been coming out here and I've been doing quite a few things out
here. And as you can see, Hana is pretty isolated and we drive, myself and Alika, we
drive out here twice a week and I envy Bob because he comes out here, goes out to
Maui, I mean Wailuku almost every day and it's, it's, it's a really torturous road, you
know, and at times, you know, I get road rage. So, I gotta mellow out. But anyway, I've
been doing lifeguarding classes out here and the first one I did we did out on the bay
and thank god the water was nice at that time. But this year the water was kinda rough
and so we had the opportunity to bring the kids and some of the families out to get
certified in ... um ... Kahului. And what I noticed about these kids although, you know,
they say that they bomb off the peer and they just swim five yards to the side, without
any training some of these kids swam the 500 yards nonstop at an incredible pace and I
was astonished at that. And so, years ago I had planted seed in the County Council
members about building a pool in Pukalani. This was about, almost over 25 years ago
and the pool is there now. Remember Charmaine, we talked about that years ago. And
I wanna plant that now because some of these kids with the proper training, they would
be very competitive at the State level because without training already they were
blowing my mind. And I've been in this field for years now and ... um ... and, yeah,
we talk about certain problems that's in the community. This would alleviate some of
those issues because this would be just another positive alternative for the youth to
participate in. So, you know, this is the seed that I wanted to plant in, in the County
Council members. Also that, years ago we started the youth transportation program
and that was started back in 1993, I believe. And at first it was initially to bring youth to
the youth centers but now there's a bigger need and I think that we need to look at that
need and because right now it's just in the ... like in Central Maui, Kihei, Lahaina and I,
and I question what happened to Hana. And so, we need to look at that and look at the
funding for that transportation need and if there needs to be more money put into the
youth trans, please look at that and, you know, see that that's a possibility, that it could
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occur. With all that said, I just wanted to have the rest of the, the, the kids in our
program, you know, do the speaking for themselves. Thank you very much.
MR. CABEBE: Okay. I'd just like to say hi. My name is Kaimana. And I'd just like to thank
you for allowing us to have a program like the MEO Youth Bank. Since we all live in
Hana, Hana's isolated and with the MEO Youth Bank, it allows us to spread apart, go
outside, learn different things to build our characters to work in our future. Since Uncle
Duke doesn't wanna brag, I guess I'll brag. So far I was one of the students that went
out to Wailuku to become a lifeguard. In that lifeguard we've learned how to be a First
Aid, CPR for the professional trainer and also Uncle Alika brought over a bunch of
college students from the mainland, I, myself and some other people actually talked to
them. So, they allowed us to speak to them and teach them about our culture and our
Hana. So, and--yeah, so it was very important to me that I got the opportunity to share
this with everybody. I'd just like to say thank you again and mahalo.
MR. KAHALEHOE: Hi. My name is Mandy. For the past two years MEO Youth Bank has
been guiding us through academics and extracurricular activities. We have found that it
has sharpened our skills throughout life. Through this program we have received life
job skills, college opportunities, and lifeguard training. We have learned more than we
knew. We can now approach life in a new perspective which will help us in our future
endeavors.
MS. EMMSLEY: Aloha. My name is Camellia Emmsley. Being enrolled in the Youth Bank
Program has helped direct us into careers that best suits us. With the help of Duke
Sevilla, Alika Atay, and Dennise Engano, these are the people that have shaped and
molded the children into leaders. They are the ones that coordinate and open new
opportunities to us, which enable us to, enable us to be successful.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. VILLIARIMO: Aloha. My name is John Villiarimo. Throughout the years we have been
on many excursions that have helped us with life job training skills. On every excursion,
MEO has taken care of our every need whether personal or academic. Coming from a
small town hidden from society we have limited opportunities. MEO is the first program
that has, that had come from all the way out and stuck with us. Because of MEO we
have obtained experiences that have given us new career choices. In conclusion, we
would like to thank Duke Sevilla, Alika Atay, and Dennise Engano for all the support
they have shown to us. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. TEHIVA: Aloha everyone. My name is Hatota Tehiva. I come from my mom and dad. I
work with the Youth Bank and my position and title in the, in the Youth Bank is Job
Coach. And what I do with the, with the youth is to teach them job skills, life skills, and
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culture. Speaking of culture, I, I speak five languages and during the summer time I had
a chance to teach my children here in Hana different languages besides Hawaiian and,
and English. And ... um ... the youth, on behalf of the youth here in Hana, we have
some parents over here that come support their kids for this program and they like their
kids to be continue going with this program. And because this program provide them so
many things to prepare themselves and to help them to go furthermore in their college
and the good things we've ... uh ... the Youth Bank, they, each child have files and
they ... until they graduate from high school and then when they go on they all be
ready for college. And that's the good thing with the Youth Bank Program. And ... so
what we need as a Youth Bank Program here in Hana, please stay continue and
support the program in Hana. And some of our youth is not here, they involved with
sports and I believe that we have more students this year than last year. And also with
the Youth Bank Program here in Hana we do have the tutoring program. Some of the
kids had mentioned earlier, they was talking about Kaupo and Kipahulu and Keanae.
Um ... at 4:30 this evening I left one, I left from one meeting, I went to Kaupo and
returned some of the students that had, you know, program, in a tutoring program this
afternoon. So, while we, what our people earlier had mentioned, you know, need
transportation for the kids. Also the Youth Bank like to thank Kukulu Kumuhana. This
past year Kukulu Kumuhana provide transportation for the youth Bank here in Hana
because without the transportation, we're gonna be stuck here and we cannot join the
program in Kahului and what the Youth Bank provide for them computer skills. So, we
had to travel all the way to the other side and, and help the kids to learn on computers
and that's a good thing about computers, you know, helping the kids for them to get
familiar with the computers when they go college, you know, they know how to use 'em
and you guys know all about that, you know, using, very important how to use
computers. So, on behalf of the Youth Bank again, Councilors and to the Mayor,
mahalo very much for the support and please stay continue supporting the program and
also I speak, working ... some of us working with the Dengue crew. Some of us are
here with the Dengue and we'd like to thank you, the Mayor and also the, the Council
for supporting the program to keep on continue in Hana. And right now Hana and Haiku
is the most hot area of Dengue. So, we'd like to thank you, all of you for your support
for continue the program. We're thinking about the little children for the future. Thank
you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. ATAY: Hello Council. My name's Alika Atay. I was born here in Hana, raised in Hana.
Our family left the area of Hana when my father was transferred with Hawaiian Airlines.
I wear many hats in the community of MauL I am the President of Kihei Canoe Club,
heavily involved in the canoe culture. This evening I'm also here representing MEO's
Youth Bank. I'm a Program Specialist. I work with the youths of MauL I've been
working with the youth of Maui for almost 30 years. The Hana kids, I've been working
with them. On Maui right now we have around 40 or 50 plus in the Hana area that we
service, in the Kahului Central Maui area about 100 plus, and during the summer
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months I work with about 150 out in the Kihei area. As you can
see, the, as you heard,
the, the diversity of services that the Youth Bank offers for the
youth of Maui and it all
depends on the individual youths and their needs. There's so
many things that we've
addressed with them and it's just giving them their opportunity
to dream and allowing
them to live their dream. I'd like to also commend Kukulu Kumu
hana, their involvement
with the youth also. One of the, some of the big accomplishments,
most especially for
the Hana youths this year that I'm seeing is that out of the gradu
ating class I think we
have around ten that's going on to college or to the military or
to a job career already
directed. I think we already have two definitely going towar
ds culinary arts, one in
Western Culinary Institute in Oregon, a couple, two or three
that's going in towards
nursing field, a couple in automotive directions. And it's intere
sting because about a
year ago they had no plans of going anywhere. And so, the
ability for them to thrive
themselves and now move forward, I think we can see results
for the future for this
community. So, out of the 26, 27 students graduating out of this
year's class, these 10
are not, were not even the ones that were even planning on going
to college or even the
recipients of scholarships towards Princeton and so on. These
are the students that no
one thought they would move on.
So, definitely, definitely proud for these
accomplishments that these youths have done, all of them have
received CPR training,
First Aid training, not only to benefit themselves but to also help
their families, their
tutus, and their, their siblings. And some of them, a handle of
them are now certified
lifeguards. So, praising the youth of Maui and also recommending
the future support for
Youth Bank. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Atay. Any questions for either
Duke or Alika or anyone that
spoke on the Youth Bank? Seeing none. We have a few more
people to testify but I'm
gonna give ourselves a very short lua break. So, we'll be
back in five minutes .
. . . (gave/) . ..

RECESS:

7:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

7:33 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gave/). .. Okay. Thank you very much.
We'll bring the meeting back
to order. We have a few more people that would like to share
their comments this
evening. So, we'll have Mr. David Ullery, Ullery. Thank you.
MR. ULLERY: Aloha Councilmembers and community members.
My name is David Ullery.
I've been out here in Hana since 1976 and basically I wanted to
thank those responsible
for the MEO Microenterprise Loan Program, that I went through
the classes and briefly
described how it, it's helped me. And I ... don't, I guess I don't
have to emphasize how
few opportunities there are out here in Hana for the common guy
to implement his own
plans for a little self-sufficient way of life or and, and to ...
whether you're hugely
profitable by it or not to at least realize the chance. And for me,
I have had some land
up above Hamoa Beach for about 12 years and water has alway
s been a problem. I
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was on the old antiquated County water line that fed from Wailua
Stream, which was off
and on and I begged the water works mother to please continue
it but they just couldn't
after a certain point and trying to farm--I used to work at Mene
hune's Papaya back in
the 70's and growing papaya is something I've always wante
d to do on my own
place--but being without water, getting water was the first step and
the program enabled
me to get a water tank this last year. I work construction and
by the time I get done
paying my bills I just don't have that little extra amount of mone
y to, you know, put me
over the edge to, you know, do my little dream of, you know,
having some fruits and
vegetables. And I don't plan on being on a, you know, a, a huge
profitable success at it,
farming is really hard but at least I'm doing something with the
aina that benefits my
friends and family and with organic produce. And I'd like to thank
Dan Flavin for the,
instructor of the program, he was really inspirational to me and it's
really invaluable to sit
down and put every little detail of your business in black and white
so you can see it,
you know. Will this really work? Or most people just carry those
things around in their
minds and then don't realize all the things that you're gonna run
into. For me doing a
farm is a little bit different than somebody that wanted to start
a, a retail business or
something. You know, there's so many variables in farming but
... um ... this, now
having water I can, you know, I can continue. And I wanted to
thank Danny Agsalog
and Barry
in the program for helping me and I urge further support and I thank
those people that have, have supported it and financed it and broug
ht it into being. And
those people I mentioned have done a lot to bring the spirit of
the program into reality
for somebody like me. So, thank you for your time. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, David. Any questions for David this
evening? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. David
, I'd just like to thank you for
coming out for that support.
MR. ULLERY: You're quite welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
Board of MEO as well ...

As the rest of the Councilmember, you know, I'm on the

MR. ULLERY: Uh-huh. Well, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and last year we had to
fight to make sure that the
Microenterprise Program got it's funding. So, it's really good to
hear that we're really
getting good results from the program and the education progra
m that goes along with
it. And I wanna thank you very much for coming out tonigh
t and making that
presentation.
MR. ULLERY: Thank you. A lady friend of mine, Mary, she had
to go to another meeting, I
think her name was called and she didn't get to stand up. But she
wanted me to thank
you folks also. And in, in Hana we have to get together maybe 10
or 12 people in order
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to make it profitable for the instructor to come out and make it worthwhile. And I've
been talking to a lot of people and trying to get together, you know, right now maybe half
a dozen people that say they're interested and if I could get those people together, I
wanna go through the class again, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you very much.
MR. ULLERY: Anyother-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, David.
MR. ULLERY: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have Mack Cockett.
MR. COCKETT: Aloha and good evening, Councilmembers and ohana. My name is Mack
Um ... I'm a Project Director for Kukulu Kumuhana.
And I'd like
Cockett.
to ... uh ... extend and recognize the County for the tremendous amount of help that
they provided, provided for us throughout the years--yeah--and Councilman Arakawa in
our early beginnings--yeah--and, you know, such as the granting us the water meter,
was an exceptional gift and upon which we're going to utilize it very well and to help,
you know, move us in the right direction. And also I would like, I wanna speak in
support of the program such as we saw this evening with Duke Sevilla and the amazing
students of, here in Hana. Also I would like to bring to attention such as ... um ... a
place for business, yeah, such as a light industrial area that can really help, you know,
people with ... um ... give them a chance to bring these working skills about by having
a place that they can actually go and do their, their work other than just having a place
that they can like, say, for example, market their thing, yeah, you ... in order to have
some place to market you need some place to prepare. It could come in many areas
such as ... uh ... food, you know, arts and crafts and things like that, but Hana could
use an area that can provide us guys that opportunity. And ... um ... and also I live
right next to Paanimai Park and I think it's a very--it's nice to have a park but it's very,
very dangerous to see children having to access the park by having to walk on the road.
It's very dangerous. There's no lights. There's no sidewalk. There's no safe parking.
You can only park one way and you have to face ... you can't--people making U-turns
over there and it, and it ... it comes at, at a bad portion in the road and comes on a
blind turn.
I'm pretty sure that we got a lot of other important concerns, but I really support all the
good effort that the people in Hana community that try to make on their short time, you
know, in eight hours during a day. The majority of the time, you know, it's given towards
trying to make ends meet and I guess my question gonna lead towards, you know, with
this. I support the, the Dengue cleaning, yeah, and I think it's a great idea. I'd just like
to add something to it that as we clean we should at least plant something in the back,
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you know, and maybe that might allow us guys to consider some of these lands that
have been taken over by invasive species that maybe we gotta put the aliens ... the
Hawaiian species, put the people on the land and let them manage one acre. And
maybe we can grant ourselves a special condition that some of the rules that apply for
to a current building permit, that maybe we can be creative and consider some
alternative things that is, give us country living, especially one isolated country, not to
say that we wanna be different but we are different, our location is different, our
topography is different, our means to be able to, you know, render our own selves
service needs. We gotta always wait, we gotta go the extra mile and everybody always
kinda continue looking out for the next person. I'm going to Wailuku, can I get
something for you? But if we can maybe use some of these lands here in a creative
way that instead of an affordable home, maybe we, an affordable alternative type of
structure, you know, because the technology--composting for example, solar, you know,
sleep early, wake up early, rest when the sun is hot. But ... urn ... and as we're going
on, you know, I think it's remarkable that the effort the kids made to, to get this
certification. I seen the pride and the change and you, you heard 'em speak. That's a
lot of pride, yeah. And that's the kind of thing that we can reassure ourselves maybe
building that kind of character in a, in a young person then we can rest assure that our
community in the future going and, you know, be able to benefit from that kind of help,
attitude, yeah. And I can go on, but I'd like to just say that whatever is we feel in our
heart is good for our community is not only for Hana because I think, you know, we got
a bigger responsibility for the ... let's say the County of Maui, yeah, we seen bases on
Molokai and, and Lanai 'cause we got ohana over there too. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mack.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Wait.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Wait, hold on, Mack. Mr....
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yeah ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ... for the Paani.., for the Paanimai Park ...
MR. COCKED: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ... I'm working with the ranch right now and they've agreed
to give land for a parking lot over there.
MR. COCKED: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Also I'm, we're looking how to run electric over there so we
can put lights in the restroom over there. It's a day park but still yet, you know,
sometimes it gets dark real early like that and some ...
MR. COCKETT: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ... people stay late. And also I was going to bring back to
the community if they wanted to put a pavilion something like this over there in the back
of the park so when they have birthday parties and things like that, if it rains, you know,
they have some place to go. But for the parking lot, that should be the first thing to go in
and-MR. COCKETT: And-COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --that should help.
MR. COCKETT: --and ... um ... and just the access because the only access that I see the
kids use and every time when I see 'em I just kinda like ... 'cause there's an edge, they
only can walk on the highway. There's no way for, there's no like bridge that, you know,
'cause the neighbors yard, I guess the property butts right up to the, to the highway so
there's no access for a sidewalk that could, that can be built, it can be done--yeah--and
with the railing and a safe, you know, safe journey so the kids can use 'em. That's the
only place that I've seen them use more often than, I guess, the other places or in the
subdivision. Yeah. But again thank for your, for your folks looking into it and we can
find one solution. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mack. Hold on. Ms. Tavares. Okay. Hold on Mack.
Mr. Arakawa, you have a question? Mack, one more question, please.
MR. COCKETT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mack, when you went to the ... try and get permits for the
indigenous architecture ...
MR. COCKETT: Uh, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... what, what did they tell you?
MR. COCKETT: I haven't yet really heard any kind of, final kind of thing. But, you know, in
light of what--I, I know, I only know vaguely about the whole matter and the indigenous
architecture is in ... uh ... for example, the kauhale that got built on the, on the lands
that we got.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I, I know what it is. I'm just trying to, I'm kinda curious what
the department told you about it when you went to apply for it because this is something
that we've installed. We started indigenous architecture at least five years ago and the
department was suppose to create the standards for the indigenous architecture. We,
we passed the legislation. The department was suppose to create the standards. Now,
you happen to be the second person I'm talking to or I've heard from on the indigenous
architecture in the last three days. So, I'm just kinda curious if the department is doing
things-MR. COCKETT: I haven't-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --told you to do more things because you ... they don't have
the standards yet.
MR. COCKETT: Yes. I haven't heard, you know, anything currently, yeah. I haven't really
received or been in touch because like again we all got really very busy schedules over
here and I'd really like to find out more about it and bring it to the attention of our
community also, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. I'll, I'll ... we'll talk to the Chair of the Public Works
Committee ...
MR. COCKETT: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and we'll try and see what the standards are 'cause
that's something that should have been done at least several years ago and maybe they
just put it on the side and never ... never worked on it.
MR. COCKETT: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: We'll find out.

?: Mr. Chair.
MR. COCKETT: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.
MR. COCKETT: Thank you very much _ __
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mack, Mack just to let you know, the Council, we as a body gave an
extension to the department until this coming September I believe. I think it's up 'til this
coming September to come up with a proposal. So, you know, while Mr. Arakawa has
his concerns, I can tell you that it hasn't been forgotten.
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MR. COCKETT: Yes. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we're trying to help develop something that is indigenous and native of
Hawaii but also to be safe ...
MR. COCKETT: Safe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... for those that wanna use that architecture.
MR. COCKETT: Thank you very, very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mack.
MR. COCKETT: Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Next we have Mr. Nicholas Villia .. , Villiarimo.
MR. VILLIARIMO: Hello. My name is Nicholas Villiarimo and I'm from Hana school and I'm a
ninth grader. And I would just like to support my Uncle
what you call,
Paanimai Park idea and thank you guys for working on it. And I would also like to
support my mom's idea on the pool at Hana school because I feel that, what you call,
having a lifeguard team, a swim team would be a really good thing for the students and
the youth of Hana because just swimming alone is a good anti-drug for the kids
because it's really hard to breathe and stuff like that. And so, I feel that having a good
swim team and pool for, etcetera, for that is good. So, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Nicholas. Thank you for coming tonight. Next we have Uilani
Ph iIIips-Teh iva.
MS. PHILLlPS-TEHIVA: Aloha. My name is Uilani Phillips-Tehiva. I'm representing Ohana
Makamae and I would like to personally thank the Council members for the support and
the County for funding, you know, a lot of our programs and thank you for the past, the
present, and also in the future. I also am standing here in support of a .. , a lot of our
programs that have spoken before, supporting Kukulu Kumuhana for the support that
they have not only given the school but also the community ... um ... with
transportation, support to our MEO Youth Bank. I have seen a lot of youth that has
grown spiritually, academically and in all aspects of their lives. I wish I had these things
when I was growing up. And I'm so thankful that we have this program and I'm in total
support. And I hope that this ... this MEO Youth Bank Program continues, also to Hui
Malama for the GE Program. We, Ohana Makamae, collaborate with Hui Malama and
I've, I have also seen tremendous results in that as well, Hale Hulu Mamo, with working
with the seniors and also for the Dengue .. , Dengue Program. And we've heard a lot of
good comments about the things that they have done and I'm also in support of that and
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in continuation for the Dengue Program in Hana. And again, I'd like to thank you again
for your support with Ohana Makamae. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Uilani. Any questions for her this evening? If not, thank you
very much. Next we have Mr. Bill Bates.
MR. BATES: Good evening, Chairman Hokama and Council Members. Bill Bates, Community
Programs Director for MEO. I'll make it very short. It's getting late this evening. I'm just
here to say mahalo for the transportation, for the support of the Headstart Program, for
the Youth Programs that you've heard so much about this evening, for the
Microenterprise. We've also been getting some support from the County with regards to
the Emergency Rental Assistance Program that I oversee, which has helped out a lot of
people. So, I wanna say thank you very, very much for your support this evening. I
come out here, this is probably about my ninth year that I've come out for these
hearings and it seems like I, I always get my ear bugged about, we still need
transportation out here. So, I'll just put it in there that--I was talking to Mrs. Lind this
evening and with David and they're saying, you know, we have, just not only for the
kupunas and for the elderly and, and for the, the seniors necessarily but we need it for
other times of day. So, if I may, I'll put in a little pitch for if we can work something out
we certainly appreciate it. And thank you for coming all the way out to Hana.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Bill. And I know you come all the way from Kula for this
meeting. So, we thank you for your dedication. Any questions for Mr. Bates? Seeing
none. We will give Mary one more chance. If you're around here Mary, it's your turn.

?: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Well, we thank her for at least coming up and willing to share
her comments. Anyone else that would like to speak? Mark, Mack, you have
something else you wanna share?
MR. COCKETT: Just one more thing. Um ... you know when we look at, at the water
situation, yeah, I'd like to encourage that we really consider desalination, yeah,
desalination in, in use like say, for example, for hotel use. Maybe they can come up
with a way of, of finding one alternative way of using the salt water to get rid of the, the
toilet use and not have to feel like they're dependent on, you know, aquifer water
whether it's potable or not, you know, maybe just a consideration looking into that
maybe a little bit more deeply.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mack.
MR. COCKETT: Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else? Jo-Ann, come.
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MS. CARREIRA: I just wanted to say a comment about the indigenous structure. The CRC
did look at it and we're, we, we looked at it like maybe three times already and it's
already in the process with MCC with Ainsworth(?). And they're gonna also work with
Frances Sinenci--so they--and Hans Riki(?). So, they, they did look through it and some
things are really already set on its way. That's all.
.. .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Jo-Ann. Okay. Hana, anything else? If not, you ... we're
gonna ... we can close this meeting and you can continue to talk to the members. But
we thank you very, very much for attending this evening. We always look forward to
come, as our Council Chairman Mr. Kawano says, heavenly Hana. And we have a
good representative with Mr. Carroll. So, we thank you very much for being here
tonight. Aloha.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 7:52 p.m.

APPROVED:

Budget and Finance Committee
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